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SEAPORT AND AIRPORT SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES
July 28, 2009

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Chairman Daniel Davis, Committee Member Stephen Joost; JAA Liaison Bill Bishop

Also:  Peggy Sidman and Shannon Eller – Office of General Counsel; Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Ernestine Moody-Robinson, Michael Stewart and Bob Simpson – Jacksonville Aviation Authority; Rick Ferrin – Jacksonville Port Authority; Merriane Lahmeur and Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record; Jessica Deal – Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce; Jim Gilmore – Agency Approval and Development; John Finotti – Access PR; Alberta Hipps
Meeting Convened:  4:04 p.m.
Chairman Davis called the meeting to order and asked Deputy General Counsel Shannon Eller to brief the group on the “Hometown Democracy” constitutional amendment.  Ms. Eller stated that the petition drive collected enough signatures and the Supreme Court approved the wording of the amendment so it will appear on the November 2010 general election ballot.  The amendment would provide that adoption by local governments of new or amended comprehensive plan land use amendments must be subsequently approved by voter referendum before becoming effective.  Elections could take place at the regularly scheduled statewide general election every two years, or a jurisdiction could schedule a special election for the purpose.  Council Member Davis stated that the amendment, if approved, would necessitate proponents of comp plan amendments running a full-scale political campaign every two years to ensure passage of the amendments by voters.  The amendment is supported by the Hometown Democracy PAC and the Sierra Club, and is opposed by cities, counties, development interests and some environmental groups.  He suggested that the JAA and JPA might want to, in an abundance of caution, acquire any land they may be looking at purchasing and make any necessary Comp Plan land use changes in the next year before the referendum takes place in the event that it passes and makes the Comp Plan amendment process more time consuming and expensive.
In response to a question about how the amendment, if approved, would impact Jacksonville, Planning and Development Director Bill Killingsworth reported that the City is in the process of working on its response to the Florida DCA’s comments to the City’s latest Comp Plan Evaluation and Review Report (EAR) and should have the objections ironed out and the next round of Comp Plan amendments approved before the constitutional amendment referendum takes place in November 2010.  Michael Stewart of the JAA reported that the authority has contracted with consultants to begin working on a revised JIA master plan as required every 5 years by the FAA, but also to expand that work to develop a concept they are calling Aerotropolis – a broader look at the private properties surrounding JIA and how they might be developed in the future to coordinate with and leverage the airport’s future development and success.  He doubts that process could be fully completed before the November 2010 election.  Chairman Davis suggested that Jaxport undertake a similar wide-ranging look at its future needs on the Northside to ensure that the port has sufficient future development capacity.
SB360/Concurrency: Bill Killingsworth explained that concurrency reservation certificates (CRCs) are not considered as a mitigation mechanism under the new concurrency system.  He thinks it would be best to do away with the current “fair share” system and replace it with a new “mobility fee” based on the number of vehicle miles traveled rather than simple trip generation numbers.  The department has already developed a map of 3 concentric rings or zones based on trip length, now the task is to develop a funding methodology to apply to those zones.  The list of needed improvements citywide and the prioritization of projects on that list is the key to success of the new system.  The City would be divided into several zones and all mobility fees collected within a zone would be directed to the top priority project in that zone until it was completed, then the next priority project would move to the top of the list and get all of the available funding.  This would be more effective in actually getting needed projects completed than depending on the current system of mitigation funds only being used in the immediate vicinity of a new development.  He suggested the possibility of a two-tier system of zone priorities – one tier for major arterial roads and the other tier for local roads.
JAA update
Michael Stewart reported that the JAA board has just hired a new Executive Director - Steve Grossman, formerly of the Oakland CA International Airport.  Council Member Bishop was present at the JAA board meeting when the decision was made, had the opportunity to meet Mr. Grossman, and believes he is a good choice for Jacksonville.
The new regarding the Alenia project at Cecil Field is less than encouraging.  The JAA and its lobbyists were unsuccessful in getting a commitment for purchase of the full complement of planes included in the Defense Department budget bill, and now the project will have to await the results of the DOD’s Quadrennial Review, due to be released next March.  The spec hangar under construction at Cecil Field will be complete in October and several potential tenants are looking at the space.  The FCCJ/JAA coatings hangar will have its groundbreaking on September 28th in conjunction with events celebrating the 10th anniversary of the conveyance of Cecil Field to the City and JAA by the Navy.

JPA update
Rick Ferrin reported that the project to complete the dredging of the main channel to 41 feet to the Talleyrand Terminal has received $25 million in federal stimulus funds.  The work will start in two weeks and take 9-12 months to complete.  The JPA will be meeting tomorrow with the Army Corps of Engineers to get an update on their progress in evaluating the Mile Point reconfiguration project, and also to get an update on the preliminary study of the dredging needs for the port to accommodate post-Panamax ships (48-50 foot channel depth).  An RFQ will be issued August 3rd for firms interested in designing and permitting the new Hanjin terminal on Dames Point.  JAA expects to issue RFPs to the top responders, award a contract by December 2009, have construction start in 2011 and complete the terminal in 2014.
Mr. Ferrin reported that the road construction at Heckscher Drive and SR 9A will be complete in September 2009.  The JPA is seeking grant funding from the U.S. Department of Commerce, Economic Development Agency for $6.8 million of the $9 million total cost to replace the aging railroad tracks on Blount Island.  He also reported that the long-running saga of the Keystone Coal property acquisition is coming to an end.  The City will get $6.6 million for the conveyance of 38 acres of property to Mr. Shole, and the City will not have to pay $10.58 million in legal costs.
Meeting Adjourned:  4:43 p.m.

Minutes:    Jeff Clements, Chief of Research 
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